
TO: COUNTY LEGISLATORS
FROM: JOE MAREANE 

RICH JOHN
DATE: MAY 2, 2017
RE: ACQUISITION AND IMPROVEMENT OF TOMPKINS TRUST BUILDING

As we’ve discussed, several things have converged that have led us to explore the County’s acquisition of 
the Tompkins Trust Building on Bank Alley to serve as a Heritage Education Center which will be home to 
the History Center and several other non‐profits. The facts and circumstances we have been considering 
over the past several months include:

1. The History Center relies on the County to support its occupancy costs.

2. The Center’s lease expires at the end of 2018. Its landlord (Travis‐Hyde) has indicated the rent 
will double if the Center stays in its current space.

 In the absence of alternatives, it is likely the Center will ask the County for an additional
$90,000 per year—a total of over $200,000 annually—if the Center is to maintain 
current levels of space, quality, and service.

3. The County therefore has an interest in pursuing alternatives that minimize its cost and, in the 
process, leveraging the impact of its support for the History Center.

4. An opportunity exists to purchase the current Tompkins Trust building on Bank Alley at a price 
of $2 million, or $400,000 less than the property’s assessed value. The History Center has long‐ 
identified the building as the best of the alternative locations it has considered.

5. With funding from the Legislature, an assessment of the building’s structural and mechanical 
condition and code‐compliance identified approximately $900,000 in improvements that should 
be made in mid‐2018, prior to turning it over to tenants for interior renovations.

 Leaders of the Capital Fundraising Campaign for the History Center estimate that $1.5‐
$1.75 million can be raised to support the Center, and that $450,000 of the proceeds 
would be made available to offset the County’s building improvement costs (see 
attached);

 The STPB has indicated that $100,000 in room tax support may also be available to assist 
with these costs (see attached).

 It is therefore anticipated that while the County may need to provide initial support for 
the improvements, the County’s net cost to bring the building into code compliance and 
undertake other necessary improvements would ultimately be $350,000.

6. The Tompkins Trust building has sufficient space to house the History Center and several other 
non‐profits, including the downtown Visitor Center, CAP, the Dorothy Cotton Institute, the 
Discovery Trail offices, the offices of the Wharton Studio Museum, the Ithaca Aviation Heritage 
Foundation, and the Sustainability Center.



7. Rent levels of approximately $15.50‐$16.00 per square foot (per year) would cover the cost to 
operate and maintain the building, and also generate a 2% rate of return on the County’s $2‐
$2.4 million investment‐‐a modest ROI, but better than we receive on our investments of cash.

8. Given the potential to earn a superior return on our investment, it may benefit the County to 
convert a liquid asset (cash) into a property asset (the building) by purchasing the property with 
available cash attributable to the del Lago and Tioga Downs Casinos. The County has already 
received $1.9 million in licensing fees in 2016 and $369,000 in unbudgeted recurring revenue 
through the first quarter of 2017.  It is estimated that an additional $631,000 in casino revenue 
will be received in 2017.

 The cash purchase approach would not seek to recover actual or imputed debt service 
costs from the tenants through their rent. It would look at the property asset as we do 
cash—as a stable, appreciating investment that bears a reasonable return for the 
taxpayers.

9. The History Center, CAP, the Chamber/Visitors Center, the Wharton Studio Museum, the Ithaca 
Heritage Aviation Foundation, the Dorothy Cotton Institute, the Discovery Trail, the 
Sustainability Center, and Historic Ithaca (library) remain interested in taking space in the 
building (see attached).

10. The History Center hired STREAM Collaborative to prepare a space study that is now being used 
to plan the interior layout of the of the museum and office spaces.

11. A retreat attended by all of the potential tenants occurred on April 21st.  The half‐day event 
helped to develop a common vision of the project and its ultimate operation.

12. All parties understand that the County will not provide funding for renovations. This element of 
the project must come through grants and giving. The County will, however, provide its full 
assistance to those efforts.

13. As indicated earlier, leaders of the History Center’s Capital Campaign estimate the effort will 
yield of $1.5‐$1.75 million; all but $450,000 for the initial County improvements will be targeted 
for interior renovations.

14. The Downtown Ithaca Alliance will be including the Heritage Education Center in an upcoming 
grant application, and will seek $2.5 million for the project (see attached).

15. A steering committee comprised of potential occupants and the County (Tom Knipe is 
representing the County) has been formed to begin coordinating implementation plans and 
developing a governance model.

16. Discussions are underway with TC3 facilities officials to determine if it can expand its building 
management services from the next door Tioga Place building to include the Tompkins Trust 
Building

17. There is risk associated with going forward.

 The anchor tenant for the project is the History Center, and the project is the product of 
its Executive Director’s vision. As years pass, the Center’s leadership will change and 
management commitment and competencies could diminish;

 Given its expanded role, the History Center has agreed to strengthen the 
connections with the County in the form of either seats on the Center’s Board or 
engaging the Legislature in the selection of Board members.



 The architectural details and the costs of renovating the building to suit the needs of 
tenants and realize the goal of a spectacular facility are unknown. Without a significant 
infusion of funds, the renovation could be modest and the desired “wow” factor may 
not be achieved.

 The operating challenges to run a vibrant, multi‐use public facility may exceed current 
expectations and cost estimates.

 While well‐maintained, the building is old and may put a burden on the County’s 
maintenance staff and capital maintenance budget.

18. In the worst case, the County’s acquisition of the property will result in the History Center 
relocating to the Tompkins Trust Building without achieving the vision of a Heritage Education 
Center and even without much in the way of renovations. If that occurred, the County would 
expect to spend $152,000 to operate and maintain the building and forego a cash return on its
$2.35 million investment. However, the building’s value would continue to appreciate.

 That cost compares to an expected $200,000 needed to keep the Center in its current 
quarters at the Gateway Building.

Recommendation: We recommend the County proceed with the acquisition and improvement of the 
building.  Based on current estimates, the portion of the building’s costs borne by the History Center 
(through a County appropriation) will be approximately $150,000—which is $40,000 more than its 
current occupancy cost, but $50,000 less than what is expected if the Center stays in its current location. 
We also believe that the value of the building will only increase over time.

It is further recommend that the County Administrator, or his designee, regularly report to the Facilities 
and Infrastructure Committee on the status of the project, particularly prior to the major milestones in 
the acquisition and improvement process such as issuing bids, applying for grants, receiving funding 
from other entities, and the like.

Finally, it is recommend that the continuing a steering committee process that is now underway and 
which serves as a coordinating mechanism for all involved in this project both as it is planned and when 
it begins operation.  To ensure a constant connection with the Legislature, it is recommended that the 
Legislature designate a liaison to that Committee.

Therefore, a resolution has been submitted that would ament the 2017‐2021 Capital Plan and authorize 
the purchase and improvement of the Tompkins Trust Building. A related “negative declaration” 
resolution has also been submitted.



April 28, 2017

To: Joe Mareane, Tompkins County Administrator

Re: “Heritage Education Center” in Tompkins Trust Company Building 

From:   Rod Howe, Executive Director, The History Center in Tompkins County

Given that …

We have been meeting with fellow potential heritage education center partners since early spring 
2016,

The “heritage education center” project is at a point that feels “real” with numerous components 
(mission, design, capital campaign, etc.) coming together,

We are very excited about the project and look forward to working collaboratively, 

The partners have a draft concise narrative about the center,

The undersigned partners are committed to continued work to make the center a reality and look 
forward to having a presence in the building.

Signed:

Star Bressler, Discovery Trail

Peggy Coleman, Ithaca/Tompkins County Convention and Visitors Bureau 

Kirby Edmonds, Dorothy Cotton Institute

Rod Howe, The History Center in Tompkins County 

Sara Johnson, Historic Ithaca

Randy Marcus, Ithaca Aviation Heritage Foundation 

Ed Marx, Sustainability Center

Diana Riesman, Wharton Studio Museum 

John Spence, Community Arts Partnership

Jennifer Tavares, Tompkins County Chamber of Commerce










